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In response, Dr Joe Mooney led a response letter in the Irish Times, signed by the social work faculty

IRISH

in our School and this letter was published on July 29th.

TIMES

While the output of new graduates from higher
education institutions (HEIS) across the country is
one facet of the issue, the problem has its origins
further back in the life course of a social worker, in
their early deliberations and decisions to pursue
the profession. It is currently the case that many
social work programnmes offered by HEls in Ireland
do not fill their seats and, while this varies from
year to year, this appears to be an increasing
trend over recent years. To graduate more
students, HEls need more applicants wishing to
become social workers.

This time last year, our school published a
Department of Children-commissioned study
examining the motivations and barriers for those
pursuing and yet to pursue social work education.
That report, Pathways to Social Work, gathered
the views of current social work students across
all HEls in the country and those of undergraduate
students, in a sample of relevant disciplines, yet to
decide whether or not to pursue social work as a
career. While it supported the international
literature, in that people wish to become social
workers because of a desire to help people and to
promote social justice and human rights, it also
found that finances, lack of housing, and the wider
cost of living crisis act as significant barriers for
those considering social work as a profession.

In terms of finances, participants raised the issue
of unpaid placements as a particular deterrent —
social work education, regulated by Coru, the
Health and Social Care Professionals Council,
requires the completion of 1000 hours of practice
education in the field and at present this work is
unpaid. In our experience as social work
educators, we encounter students under extreme
pressure to meet the demands of the
programme but also to balance this with care
and financial needs. Participants shared the view
that the financial burdens of fees, housing, and
unpaid placements are going so far as to “price
out” those potential applicants from more
marginalised and lower socio-economic sections
of society from the profession entirely.

This leads to a finding that the profession potentially
does not represent those it is privileged to serve.
Because many students find themselves having to
work extensively in “part-time” jobs while also
studying and undertaking placements on an
intensive full-time programme, we worry that some
new graduates are close to burmout prior to taking
up their first professional role. When viewed in the
context of the concerning situation raised by the
judges, this appears to be a recipe for disaster.

While adding this context to the debate, we
ultimately support the calls for inter-disciplinary,
interdepartmental, and non-siloed solutions to the
issue. Some of this is happening already but more is
needed, with support from relevant government
departments. To respond to the most vulnerable in
our society, capital investment is needed in social
work at all levels. As one HEl offering a pathway to
social work, we would welcome increased
investment that supports students and we are
ready and willing to play our part. Human rights and
social justice lie at the heart of social work practice
and education and it is to those most vulnerable
whom we must constantly strive to serve and direct
our resources. — Yours, etc,
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The Scoping Review includes accounts that
echo many experiences that commonly
hinder people from coming forward; shame,
stigma, feeling you won't be believed, or
that in some way the abuse was your fault.
The abuse itself can also significantly
impact one’s sense of self-worth, mental
wellbeing and can often go hand in hand
with substance misuse or other destructive
behaviours all in an effort to cope or block
out memories of abusive experiences.
What helps?

We have ample research and evidence to
chart and describe these barriers, but we
also know about what can help. Knowing
that you can come forward is a significant
first step. We see this again and again when
abuse scandals hit our headlines; helplines
are flooded, and people start breaching the
surface.

Creating physical and mental spaces for
people to come forward is key to this. These
‘spaces’ include our policies, our laws, our
practices, our support services, our funding
commitments, our training and knowledge,
and our openness as a society. We have
some examples to draw on in the form of
trauma informed practices and
collaborative models of service provision —
examples of thinking.

‘Trauma informed’ as a concept gets
bandied about quite a bit, but at its core, it
is about being open to the presence of
trauma and acting accordingly — nicely
summed up in the often cited adage of
‘meeting the person where they are at'.
Developing our services, not just criminal
justice and child protection, but health,
education, social protection and so on, from
this basis is a way of society saying ‘we see
you and we will help’. The integration of the
EU Victim’s Directive into our Victims of
Crime Act is one such example - but we
need more.

My previous research examining adults’
experiences of making retrospective
disclosures to child protection services,
entitled How Adults Tell, concluded that within
these spaces, the provision of clear
information, regular communication and
meeting individual needs are critical to this
notion of ‘what helps?” On the simplest level, it
is about respect and humanity.

What next?

The Scoping Inquiry has recommended
that a statutory investigation be
established into the revelations included in
the report, and that this may expand to all
schools. Whatever the format, this process
will be important for the victims and
survivors to feel heard, and acknowledged
and for them to seek justice — whatever
that may look like for them. It will also be
important for our society to learn, and
face, the stark horror that has been
perpetrated.

That said, whatever the format and
ultimate outcome, at the conclusion we
will be re-learning some hard lessons.
Lessons about who knew, about reporting,
about safeguarding and vetting, and
about how we can do better.

Dr Helen Buckley, Emeritus Professor of
Social Work at Trinity College has
previously used the term
“recommendation fatigue” to describe the
sometimes inevitable nature of the
recommendations that commonly follow
inquiries of this type. While we may be
able to pre-empt these
recommendations, there are steps we can
take now to create a better environment
for those who come forward and those yet
to do so.
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This podcast series has been kindly supported by Daiichi Sankyo.

Irish Gerontological Society Podcast: ALONE, Ageism and Ageing in
Place with Edel Mc Daid, Dr Sarah Donnelly and Sean Monyihan. In
this episode, Edel Mc Daid talks to Sedn Moynihan and Dr. Sarah
Donnelly about a range of topics including ageing in place,
loneliness, ageism and the work of ALONE. Sean is the CEO of ALONE
(www.alone.ie) , a national organisation that enables older people
to age at home. Sarah will present the ALONE Willie Bermingham
lecture at this year’s IGS Annual Scientific Meeting.

To access the podcast go to:
https://podcasters.spotify.com/pod/show/igs-
podcast/episodes/ALONE--Ageism--Ageing-in-Place-e2ntec6/a-
abgplbr

For more information email: Sarah.Donnelly@ucd.ie



























